

Redefining Electability

New Insights About Voters, 'Good' Candidates, and What It Takes To Win

By Judith Warner

August 2020

Contents 1 Introduction and summary

- 5 Women have a record of success in U.S. electionsdespite false narratives
- 9 Electability in a polarized age
- 11 Getting out in front of voters—and getting voters to show up
- **13 Recommendations**
- **18 Conclusion**
- 19 About the author and acknowledgments
- 20 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

In a period of nonstop fear, loss, and pain, there they were: female leaders around the globe, stepping up and making headlines as the new faces of crisis management.

In the United States, in the wake of George Floyd's death at the hands of Minneapolis police, they were Black women mayors: San Francisco Mayor London Breed (D), Chicago Mayor Lori Lightfoot (D), Atlanta Mayor Keisha Lance Bottoms (D), and Washington, D.C., Mayor Muriel Bowser (D). Overseas, they were female heads of state, winning international accolades for their deft handling of the coronavirus crisis: Prime Minister Jacinda Ardern of New Zealand, who lifted the country's lockdown and celebrated the eradication of the disease in her nation as American deaths from COVID-19 passed the 100,000 benchmark;¹ Mette Frederiksen and Erna Solberg, the female prime ministers of Denmark and Norway, respectively, who were celebrated for the speed and efficiency with which they had shut down their countries and cared for their people;² and Taiwan's president, Tsai Ing-wen, who was so successful in imposing fast and effective disease-containment measures that her country was widely hailed as a COVID-19 "success story."³

News reports repeatedly flagged the down-to-earth empathy and efficiency of these and other female leaders whose nations had exceptionally low coronavirus fatality rates, contrasting their successes with the dismal records of reality-fleeing "strongmen"⁴ such as Brazilian President Jair Bolsonaro.⁵ Meanwhile, back in the United States, Michigan Gov. Gretchen Whitmer (D) was lauded for similar brass-tacks leadership. "We are just going to have to put our heads down and do what we have to do here in Michigan," she said in an unusually glowing *New York Times Magazine* feature.⁶

In this climate, the dearth of female elected leaders in the United States is all the more striking. And the persistent debates about women's so-called electability—based as it is upon assumptions about their lack of appeal—is all the more strange.



There is a very serious disconnect between the way that political pundits talk about electability in the United States and the way the voting public thinks. While the former, as Amy Levin and Nicole Fossier of the Benenson Strategy Group wrote last year, typically build a case around "gendered code word" notions such as "likeability" and "hypothetical beers," the latter, their 2019 survey of 800 likely voters found, favors candidates who have "a deep understanding of the challenges Americans face," show "a strong debate performance," and have "many well-thought out policies."⁷ The electability conversation also tends to treat women's political success as an eventuality, whereas the facts on the ground show that it's already here.

The long-standing gap between women and men's representation in U.S. political office—and the overwhelming financial and electoral advantages conferred by incumbency—mean that the aggregate numbers have been very slow to change. (In 2019, 69 percent of incumbents were men; at least 90 percent of incumbents typically win reelection.⁸) But large bodies of data, compiled over multiple election cycles, consistently show that when women run, they win.⁹

In 2017, the Center for American Progress published a report¹⁰ that pushed back on the popular notion that there was either something about women (i.e., their lack of electability) or something about American voters (i.e., overwhelming sexism) that was

keeping women out of political office. The report argued instead that the real culprit was political gatekeeping—the structural factors that create a barrier to entry for any potential candidate who isn't white, male, wealthy, and well connected. And it contained highly detailed recommendations for how those structures could change.

This report, which is based upon a year of interviews with political candidates, elected officials, campaign professionals, and other operatives working both within and outside of traditional power structures, builds on that earlier work. It argues that while considerable change is coming from the ground up, there is still a significant top-down roadblock keeping American voters from perceiving—and then endorsing—women's very real political accomplishments. That blockage is due in large part to a failure of imagination, propagated by a political pundit class that uses its platform, time and again, to promote a discussion of women's electability, or lack thereof, which makes women's political underperformance a fait accompli.

That long-standing conversation has to change. Public awareness of women's potential for electoral success in the United States needs to catch up to the reality of women's actual victories in recent elections and their track records of significant leadership once elected. And, for that to happen, the focus of the national conversation has to shift from who women are—and what's wrong with them—to what women have done and must do again.

This report demonstrates that electability today is not so much about being a certain kind of person—white, male, monied, and politically connected—but rather about running a certain kind of campaign. Electability, as successful U.S. politicians have shown in the past few years, isn't about candidates convincing voters that they can conform to standard ideas about what power looks and sounds like. On the contrary, it's about demonstrating that they'll show up as they are and meet voters where they are. Specifically, it's about getting in front of voters, listening to voters, and getting voters to show up to the polls. Increasingly, this has meant making sure that it's possible for voters to vote—a challenge that has only become more acute during the COVID-19 pandemic.

That winning strategy—which has had the added benefit of broadening access to our democracy for those who traditionally have been outsiders—offers plenty of opportunities for policymakers, advocates, and activists to lend support. And the need for that support is now urgent. Concretely, this means:

- Pushing back against restrictions aimed at limiting the American right to vote measures that are disproportionately aimed at people of color and young potential voters.
- Fighting Election Day voter suppression in all its forms.
- Passing legislation to guarantee the greatest possible degree of ballot access, whether remote or in person, with sufficient funding for high-quality poll worker training, reliable voting equipment, widely disseminated public information, language support, and measures to ensure that people with disabilities or who live in locations such as tribal lands can easily exercise their right to vote.
- Taking on the structural barriers that have long impeded women, and women of color above all, from making their way onto ballots.

As Levin and Fossier wrote in 2019, the "conventional wisdom" about female candidates has consistently worked against women in the past.¹¹ All that's needed to change that now is a focus on the facts.

Women have a record of success in U.S. elections despite false narratives

The United States has long been a global laggard when it comes to women's political representation. In 2019, the United States ranked 86th out of 152 nations for women's political empowerment in the World Economic Forum's Global Gender Gap Report.¹² Part of the reason for this is that the main tactic other countries have used to quickly increase their share of female lawmakers—numerical quotas—does not appear to be legally or culturally acceptable in the United States; American courts have in the past rejected the use of race- or gender-based numerical quotas as unconstitutional,¹³ and there is a widespread belief that the use of government-mandated numerical requirements is "un-American."¹⁴ (Both major political parties employ internal quotas to guarantee gender parity, however. The Republican National Committee is made up of one man and one woman from each state and territory, and the Democratic Party requires an even male-female split among its convention delegates.¹⁵)

The fact that voters select candidates directly through a primary system—rather than choosing from a slate chosen by party leaders, as is the case in many of our peer nations—has led to a common perception that the United States' lack of gender parity reflects the will of the people. American voters, it's often said, just aren't ready for female leaders, who have proven their so-called unelectability in a number of presidential elections. The extremely small sample of female candidates who have contended for the U.S. presidency and vice presidency make drawing generalizations problematic at best, however. Large bodies of research tell a very different story.

Last year, when the Center for American Women and Politics at Rutgers University made an apples-to-apples comparison of the rates at which nonincumbent men and women won their 2018 primaries and general election races for the U.S. House of Representatives and Senate, governorships, and other statewide elected executive seats, they found that the women did better than the men across all levels of office.¹⁶ And when the Reflective Democracy Campaign, a project of the Women Donors Network, analyzed the outcomes of thousands of 2018 races at the federal, state, and local level, they found that white men were actually the only demographic group to have underperformed relative to their proportion in the candidate pool.¹⁷ A Rutgers study published in early July 2020 of nonincumbent candidates in congressional primaries showed a steady continuation of that pattern of female candidate overperformance: By early July, 44.4 percent of Democratic women and 37.8 percent of Republican women had won their primaries, compared with just 19.9 percent of nonincumbent Democratic men and 22.5 percent of nonincumbent Republican men.

The political fortunes of Democratic and Republican women have not improved in tandem in recent years. In 2019, 39 percent of Democratic elected officials nationwide were women, compared with just 27 percent of elected Republicans—an imbalance that held up at the local, state, and federal level.¹⁸ There are a number of reasons for this—chief among them the fact that political organizing aimed specifically at increasing women's representation has been much more established for far longer among Democrats, whose voters also tend to be more likely than Republican voters to say they believe there should be more women in office.¹⁹

But that gap may well shrink this year. In 2018, Democratic women comprised 32.5 percent of all candidates for the U.S. House and 42.4 percent of all nominees (i.e., those who won their primaries), according to an analysis by the Center for American Women and Politics. In contrast, Republican women made up 13.7 percent of all U.S. House candidates that year and only 13.2 percent of all nominees. By early August 2020, however, the gap in both the numbers of candidates and in the primary success rates for Democratic and Republican women had notably decreased: Democratic women made up 37.8 percent of all U.S. House candidates and 47.5 percent of all nominees, while Republican women comprised 21.2 percent of all U.S. House candidates and fully 21.8 percent of all nominees.²⁰ At base, experts note, the essential problem holding back women of both parties has long been the same: They're running against long-standing networks of powerful gatekeepers—party and elected officials, big donors, unions, campaign operatives, consultants, and advocacy groups. These gatekeepers have traditionally recruited and groomed candidates; screened them for viability—their ability to raise large sums of money—and paved the way for them to a slot on the ballot through fundraising, introductions to power brokers, and campaign support. These gatekeeper systems have greatly disadvantaged newcomers, people without independent wealth or wealthy social connections, and people who do not have the flexibility to drop all else in their lives to play the political game as it's always been played. In other words, these systems have disadvantaged regular working people as well as women—and women of color above all.

In recent years, however, there have been signs that this gatekeeper system is being seriously challenged in ways that will undoubtedly continue in upcoming election cycles. Most notably, in 2017 and 2018, an upsurge of highly energized grassroots supporters turned out at historic levels to canvass, educate, and bring voters to the polls to elect the kinds of nontraditional candidates whom gatekeepers have long overlooked or even discouraged from running. Their efforts helped bring an exciting new wave of women to every level of elected office in the United States. And despite the very real limitations of campaigning amid the COVID-19 pandemic, their efforts continue today.

The unprecedented, large, and victorious crew of newcomers who pushed women's representation—and the representation of women of color most dramatically—to record highs in Congress in 2018 were notable outsiders who broke all sorts of rules about who American voters are supposed to find acceptable. The new female stars of Congress ran the gamut in breaking rules about who is supposed to run and how, when, and where they're meant to do so.

These were candidates who, in defiance of all the old wisdom, often looked nothing like—or had nothing in common with—the communities of voters who elected them.²¹ For example, Rep. Lauren Underwood (D), an African American nurse, ran in a rural suburban Illinois congressional district with fewer than 3 percent Black voters.²² Rep. Sharice Davids (D), an open lesbian, Native American, and former mixed martial arts fighter, won her seat in a more than 81 percent white district of Kansas.²³ They didn't wait their turn to run, ceding their ambitions to the will of party gatekeepers. Rep. Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez (D-NY), for example, mounted a primary challenge against a 10-term white male incumbent so powerfully entrenched that he was known as the "King of Queens,"²⁴ and Rep. Ayanna Pressley (D), the first woman of color ever elected to the Boston City Council, won her way onto Massachusetts' formerly all-white congressional delegation by beating an incumbent backed by the party establishment, including the political arm of the Congressional Black Caucus.²⁵

None of these new congressional stars had the trappings of wealth, power, and social connections normally associated with political viability in the United States—nor did they have decades of inside-the-Beltway knowledge and relationships. But what the upset victors of 2016 and 2018 did have was an enormous ability to successfully mobilize the enthusiasm—and in some cases, the rage—of their supporters. In doing so, they introduced a whole new way of thinking about what being electable really means.

Their political fortunes have been closely watched by advocates who want to keep women's numbers on the rise on both sides of the aisle. A new unwillingness to defer to party gatekeepers—and, as far as women's representation is concerned, "let the chips fall where they may," as the Republican pollster Kristen Soltis Anderson put it in 2018²⁶—has translated into a significant increase in GOP PACs aimed at increasing the number of women in office. Some examples include Republican Women for Progress, Winning For Women, Right Women, Right Now, and the Value in Electing Women PAC. "We're in a totally different environment than we've ever been in in terms of interest in bringing different voices to the party," a longtime Republican strategist said in an interview for this report. Whereas formerly, she explained, candidates had no choice but to work their way up through the "pecking order," asking "permission" to run from local county chairs, precinct chairs, and other officials in the party hierarchy, she's seen "a real disruption" in the post-2016 period. "No one feels like now they have to ask for permission," she said. "I'm not saying you don't [do] outreach to them and cultivate relationships," she added, referring to party gatekeepers, "but if you're going to run or not does not really hinge on if they're going to bless your campaign. There's a freedom in that."

Electability in a polarized age

Rachel Bitecofer, a political scientist at Christopher Newport University in Newport News, Virginia, has built up a brand by delivering election predictions that shock establishment forecasters. In 2017, she predicted a Democratic landslide in the long Republican-dominated Virginia House of Delegates; the Democrats did, indeed, pick up 15 seats that year, 11 of which were won by women. In July 2018, with other forecasters anticipating only "modest" gains for the party out of power in Congress, she predicted that the Democrats would pick up a massive 42 seats in the U.S, House of Representatives; Democrats gained 41.²⁷ Her predictions, she explained, in an interview for this report, depart from conventional wisdom in that her focus isn't really on the characteristics of individual candidates. They rest instead on a specific understanding of the collective psychology of American voters and one aspect of the voter psyche above all: In our highly polarized climate, she believes, the single most salient factor often the only factor-driving voter choice is party affiliation. The candidates who pulled off surprise wins in 2016, 2017, and 2018, she notes, got voters—particularly voters who felt ignored in the past—really, really excited. Newcomers, particularly in legislative elections where personal contact is all-important, shot to victory when they were able to inspire their supporters to organize, mobilize their neighbors, and turn out en masse—achieving a such a critical mass, in fact, that the privileges of incumbency couldn't withstand it.

Sensing that kind of excitement in her home state of Virginia is what allowed Bitecofer to make her off-the-wall-seeming call about the Democrats' historic gains in the Richmond statehouse in 2017.²⁸ (A race in which, Rutgers University political scientist Kelly Dittmar has noted, women candidates were 56 percent of all challengers but 75 percent of all *successful* challengers.²⁹) Generalizing her formula for translating voter passion into accurate expectations of voter turnout allowed her to make surprisingly precise predictions for the U.S. House in 2018. The Democrats' decisive midterm losses in 2010 and 2014, on the other hand, she says, came because the party's voters were feeling satisfied, if not complacent, and turnout was down, while Republican motivation to get out and fight back was up.³⁰ That's why, Bitecofer believes, discussions about electability based on a candidate's gender—or race—consistently miss the mark. Indeed, the entire debate about women's electability is "completely outdated," she said. "This conception of electability is based upon concepts that are from the pre-polarized era ... In the old days of the old electorate, where the parties were ideologically heterogeneous, when you had conservative Democrats and liberal Republicans, you might have been able to make a convincing argument that factors like skin color or gender might be something that could potentially tip the scales," she continued. But today, she said, "the power of these physical characteristics is lessened because of the heightened importance of partisanship. Because what matters to voters more than anything in this polarized era is, 'Is this individual on my team? In my tribe?' Man, woman, Morman, child molester, whatever, if they're on my 'team' in this polarized era, my probability of voting for them is pretty good."

Bitecofer's message echoes the findings of a wide body of other research indicating a need to update our national conversation about women's electability for changing times. For one thing, large-scale polling has consistently shown that American attitudes about gender and power have vastly altered over the past few decades. In 2018, the General Social Survey found that only about 13 percent of Americans said they believed that women were less well-suited emotionally for politics than men, compared with almost 50 percent in 1975.³¹ In 2018 as well, a solid majority—59 percent—of Americans told the Pew Research Center that there were too few women in high political office. Although adherence to that belief varied considerably by party, with 79 percent of those who vote or lean Democratic in agreement, compared with just 33 percent of those who vote or lean Republican.³²

At the same time, a growing number of academic studies dating back to the late Obama years have shown that no matter what voters' attitudes about gender happen to be, a candidate's sex just isn't a terribly salient factor in voter decision-making anymore.³³ A number of academics who have studied how American women fare at the ballot box have concluded, over the past few election cycles, that when it comes to legislative elections, gender bias on the part of voters or even in the media does not play a definitive role in the outcomes of specific races.³⁴ There's a difference, they've found, between the attitudes that people express in the abstract—when they're answering researchers' questions, for example—and when they're faced with real-life choices in the voting booth. In the latter scenario, they've found that, time and time again, abstract beliefs about men and women don't carry much weight. What really matters is a candidate's party and ideology.³⁵ As a result, voter turnout is the single most important factor in electability—for all people, and especially for newcomers or outsiders (as women tend to be) who are going against the grain and trying to flip districts or otherwise shake up the political status quo.

Getting out in front of voters and getting voters to show up

Although there is no good data to indicate that the presence of women on the ballot increases voter turnout—what studies exist are contradictory,³⁶ and more research is needed—there are plenty of examples from recent elections that show that voter mobilization, or lack thereof, played an absolutely essential role in female candidates' political fortunes. The lack of Democratic turnout in a number of swing states, many now believe, was a big part of what lay behind Hillary Clinton's surprise loss in the presidential election of 2016. In Wisconsin, for example, the Clinton campaign's failure to invest in field operations and get out the vote in Black communities—combined with restrictions and confusion occasioned by new voter ID laws and the lack of President Barack Obama's highly motivating presence on the ballot—contributed to a 25.5 percent drop in Black voter turnout. Together, these factors led to Clinton's defeat by a less than 1 percent state margin.³⁷ The dramatic wins for women in 2018, on the other hand, played out in a landscape of historically high Democratic voter turnout.³⁸ Ilhan Omar (D), the first Somali-American and one of the first two Muslim women elected to the U.S. House of Representatives, won her Minneapolis primary in Minnesota's 5th Congressional District thanks in part to record voter turnout in her district.³⁹ And, in perhaps the most dramatic example, Stacey Abrams, a Black woman running for governor in the longtime deep-red Southern state of Georgia, won more votes than any Democrat in a statewide race had ever done before,⁴⁰ losing her race by a mere 1.4 percent.⁴¹

Abrams and her allies had invested greatly in voter engagement over the course of her 11 years in the Georgia statehouse, registering more than 200,000 voters, many of them young or from the communities of color that now make up approximately 40 percent of Georgia's population.⁴² And she had inspired massive voter turnout: Fully 55 percent of eligible voters participated in her race—a rate 21 points higher than the state's average between 1982 and 2014, according to a postelection analysis by FiveThirtyEight.⁴³

In interviews for this report, former Abrams campaign officials said that it was Abrams' decision to find new voters, register them, and then speak directly to them via field offices, door-to-door canvassing, targeted talk-radio ads, and meet and greets in Costco parking lots, among other efforts—rather than just big, expensive media buys aimed at suburban white voters—that brought her this enormous voter engagement.

It's what took Abrams from unelectable status—in the minds of the Atlanta political elite and, early on, national gatekeepers as well—to a historic showing of support from Democrats in Georgia of all ages and races, blue-collar union members, immigrants, and suburban whites, too. In addition, the campaign aimed early on to vastly boost engagement and turnout by people whom campaigns normally overlook—the young people and people of color who tend to participate in lower levels in elections and are written off as irregular voters by traditional campaign professionals, who tend to focus instead on ostensibly persuadable swing voters, who skew whiter, older, and more suburban, and who tend to vote more frequently.

The math was better, explained Lauren Groh-Wargo, Abrams' 2018 campaign director, in a strategy memo written for top Democrats and obtained by the Associated Press last year. In Georgia, she noted, the number of "persuadable" swing voters pales in comparison to the number of "potential" voters—"new registrants plus infrequent/ nonvoting Democratic-leaning voters," who tend overwhelmingly to be young and/ or people of color. At the outset of the 2018 gubernatorial race, she wrote, Georgia had about 150,000 "persuadable" voters compared with about 1.7 million "potential" voters; by the time of the general election, thanks to vast new registration efforts aimed at those groups, the latter number had swelled to 1.9 million.⁴⁴ But, she said in an interview for this report, it wasn't an either-or choice. It was a matter of getting Abrams out into communities—letting them see a woman who hadn't sacrificed her authenticity to become polished and perfect (as per the vision of white, D.C. consultants). It was also a question of putting on display Abrams' unmistakably masterful grasp both of policy and the needs of the people of her state—and also making sure that voters were aware of her wide range of early endorsements both from national progressive groups such as EMILY's List and from state and local organizations such as the mostly white, male Building Trades Unions.

"Here's my shorthand on 'electability,'" Groh-Wargo said in an interview for this report. "Voters can sniff out a fake ... And voters are more similar than different in terms of what they want, and they want people who aren't fake." Around that basic principle—accomplished in campaign practice by simply getting a candidate out in front of voters as much as possible—"you can build a winning coalition," she said. "We shouldn't be fearful of candidates who are different. It can be a real position of strength. And just because they look one way or another doesn't mean that they're going to alienate folks who don't look like them."

Recommendations

In a deeply divided country, where many races—particularly on the state or local level—are decided by a mere handful of votes, a key component of electability has to be having access to fair, transparent, and credible elections in which every single vote is counted. Voting access and election transparency are not just matters of basic civil rights; they are also key components of increasing women's political representation.

In 2018, Political Parity reported that states that have "more open voting procedures same-day registration, automatic registration when issuing drivers licenses, mail-in ballots, simplified early voting procedures, or longer early voting periods—tend also to be states that support women's candidates."⁴⁵ States with greater participation by African Americans and other voters of color, as well as young voters—all communities that have been the target of recent voter suppression efforts—also tended to have a greater share of women in Congress, an earlier Political Parity analysis showed.⁴⁶ The same had previously been proven true for states that had "clean elections" with more open voting procedures.⁴⁷ New Mexico, which sent its first Native American congresswoman to Washington in 2018, and Massachusetts, home to Rep. Pressley, are both states with voting systems known to be strong in promoting transparency; Georgia is not.⁴⁸

Guarantee voting access and ensure election transparency

The United States needs robust policies to fight voter suppression such as same-day registration, automatic registration, online registration, longer early voting periods, pre-registration for 16- and 17-year-olds, and no-excuse absentee voting. Conducting elections with strong voter-verified paper ballot records and robust postelection audits are also necessary for ensuring accuracy in election outcomes.⁴⁹

The United States must also have laws in place that guarantee that all eligible Americans can exercise their right to vote. Measures that aim to limit who can vote and how much certain votes are worth—such as strict voter ID requirements, the disenfranchisement of felons, discriminatory signature matching requirements, mass voter roll purges, and improper gerrymandering—must be overturned. Local law enforcement must be enlisted to protect voters from physical and verbal harassment on and around Election Day.

The government must also provide accurate and timely information to voters about where and when they should vote as well as what documentation they need to bring with them. Policymakers must ensure that voters living on tribal lands as well as those for whom English is a second language are fully empowered to participate in U.S. elections. This is a particular problem for many Asian American and Hispanic communities. The Voting Rights Act stipulates that some jurisdictions must provide language assistance at the polls, yet a 2016 survey showed that 1 in 6 Latino respondents said that a "lack of Spanish-language assistance or materials" was a barrier to voting.⁵⁰ In addition, policymakers must address the factors—including challenges from voter ID laws, difficulties in finding accurate election information and accessing polling places, and a lack of sufficient poll worker training in the specific needs of people with disabilities—which depress voter turnout in the disability community. In 2017, the U.S. Government Accountability Office found that 60 percent of polling places surveyed had potential impediments for disabled voters—a problem that has not improved in the election cycles since.⁵¹ Lawmakers must ensure, with funding, increased access to polling places for people with disabilities, accompanied by measures to make sure that information related to voter registration, notices regarding voter roll purges, and instructions for voting early, remotely, or at the polls on Election Day can successfully reach them. Policymakers also need to guarantee that poll workers are sufficiently trained so that they can answer questions, deal with technical issues, and keep voting lines moving as efficiently as possible.⁵²

Equally important: When polling stations are open for business, they must be equipped to serve voters, with fully functional voting machines and adequate staff to operate them and manage crowd overflow. Stories of voters braving bad weather and putting in the time to stand in line for hours in order to vote are heroic and inspiring—but they shouldn't have to exist at all. No voter in the United States should have to stand in line for more than 30 minutes to participate in our democracy, the bipartisan Presidential Commission on Election Administration concluded back in 2014. That message needs to be heard—and made into reality—even more urgently today.⁵³

Election officials need to both monitor polling station performance during voting and evaluate it after in order to anticipate problems and look for bottlenecks and glitches so as to prevent them from reoccurring in the future. All voting equipment in the United States must be verified before Election Day to diagnose and rule out software and security issues.

Increase vigilance for open, safe, and transparent elections during the pandemic

The wretched experiences of voters who stood in line for hours to cast their ballots in the Wisconsin and Georgia primaries this past April and June show that problems around access and transparency have in no way been ameliorated. Instead, the health safety measures posed by the coronavirus crisis have made all these issues far more acute. Voter suppression remains a huge threat to our democracy, and the COVID-19 pandemic is likely to disrupt our already fragile and embattled voting process like never before.⁵⁴ Making sure that every American is able to vote under safe, secure, and transparent conditions has to be our country's number one priority as we head into the November 2020 elections.

Several recent Center for American Progress reports lay out detailed proposals for ensuring ballot access and election transparency during a national public health emergency.⁵⁵ CAP's recommendations, which are detailed in a joint publication with the NAACP, titled "In Expanding Vote by Mail, States Must Maintain In-Person Voting Options During the Coronavirus Pandemic,"⁵⁶ include:

- Expanded opportunities for voter registration and widely available same-day registration to ensure that Americans can add their names to voter rolls and cast ballots that count. Same-day voter registration allows voters to register and cast their ballots at the same time and has been shown to increase voter participation. These measures are urgently needed this year, as typical in-person registration drives have been canceled due to social-distancing mandates. Many Americans are likely to miss pre-Election Day registration deadlines due to postal delays or processing delays caused by decreased personnel.
- At least two weeks of in-person early voting options to prevent crowded polling places and long lines on Election Day by dispersing voters across several days.
- Expanded opportunities for voting by mail with ballot-tracking measures to ensure votes are counted. In a year when mail-in voting is sure to be a necessity, CAP has previously recommended that states using mail-in ballots put in place robust ballot-tracking programs that allow voters to follow their ballots through every step of the voting process and to fix any issues that may arise with their voted ballots so that mistakes are caught before certification.

- Elimination of discriminatory signature verification requirements so that ballots cast by eligible voters are not improperly discarded. Without strong protections in place, signature matching processes can result in valid ballots being thrown away for subjective reasons. In the past, this has disproportionately affected voters of color, people with disabilities, young and aging Americans, and people for whom English is a second language.
- Elimination of overly burdensome requirements for absentee ballots such as requiring ballots be signed by witnesses or notary publics or that ballots be postmarked and/ or returned before Election Day. Such requirements are unnecessary and overly burdensome, particularly during a public health crisis.
- Robust voter education to ensure Americans know how to register to vote and cast ballots this year. Many jurisdictions are altering election procedures this year to contend with the coronavirus pandemic and will need to inform voters of these changes to prevent widespread confusion.

Expand opportunities to vote by mail—but don't close the polls

The health restrictions imposed by the COVID-19 pandemic have made clear the urgent need to provide Americans with vastly expanded opportunities to vote by mail. And yet, as CAP and the NAACP argue,⁵⁷ policymakers must not allow robust mail-in voting to be used as a reason to temporarily close or eliminate in-person polling places. The elimination of in-person voting options will result in the inadvertent disenfranchisement of countless Americans, including voters with disabilities, American Indian and Alaska Native voters, African American voters, and those who need to make use of same-day voter registration. Jurisdictions must, at minimum, maintain their pre-pandemic polling place numbers or, in some cases, increase the number of polling places available to prevent long lines and promote social distancing. There are ways to keep the polls open while preserving public health through social distancing such as providing proper training for election workers on sanitizing equipment and social distancing. Each polling place should be equipped with adequate provision of sanitary supplies such as masks, gloves, and cleaning equipment.

Enact policies to open up opportunities on the ballot and get women in front of voters

When women run, women win. But first, they have to work their way through or around political gatekeepers to get on the ballot.

Both the Democratic and Republican parties need to systematically rethink how they identify, recruit, and support new candidates, urging them to set voluntary numerical goals to increase their recruitment of women. They need to pass campaign finance reform measures that include options for public financing to level the playing field for less moneyed candidates, as women often are. (States that already have public financing for their legislative elections all have greater numbers of women serving in office.) For the same reason, elected offices must consistently pay a living wage, creating opportunity for candidates who are not independently wealthy or supported by a high-earning partner.

There must also be greater child care support for candidates—a demand that was at least partially answered in May 2018, when the Federal Elections Commission approved a petition by the congressional candidate Liuba Grechen Shirley to report child care as a campaign expense. In the wake of that groundbreaking decision, eight other candidates for Congress reported babysitting and child care as campaign expenses,⁵⁸ and a number of states are now considering similar legislation, adding to the handful that already have it on the books; they include Utah, which made news in 2019 when its Republican-controlled state legislature passed a gender-neutral child care campaign expense bill that was introduced by a Republican state legislator, Craig Hall.⁵⁹

Another piece of heartening news in recent years is that all around the country, progressive activists have increasingly taken the mechanics of electoral politics into their own hands. They've formed a wide web of grassroots and national groups that are now recruiting and supporting nontraditional candidates—often women—whom gatekeepers still often overlook. They've provided training and field workers, small-donor fundraising, campaign consulting, website design, social media management, and issue research—all for free. In so doing, they've not only greatly diversified the field of candidates running for office, but they're also bringing the start of some much-needed diversity to the people behind the scenes in politics, working as consultants, campaign managers, and strategists. All of the groups struggle for funding, even with the energy of a charged political landscape behind them. It remains to be seen whether that struggle will intensify or lessen after the presidential results of 2020.

Conclusion

In the current, passionately radicalized political era in the United States, the perennial pundit-class conversation about women's electability is due for a major reboot.

Women's political success is a fact—not an aspiration. That's why, when it comes to thinking about and, more importantly, rectifying the gender imbalance in American politics, the electability conversation completely misses the mark. It's a relic that rests upon outdated assumptions about both American voters and American women candidates. It's backward-looking, reinforcing and reifying stereotypes that voters, left to their own devices, seem more than ready to leave behind.

It may well in fact be that the popular conversation about female candidates' electability has itself become a barrier to women's political progress. The idea that women are unelectable is not just a myth but a potentially dangerous one at that because it can have an outsize effect on shaping voter perceptions of female candidates' potential.

Both perceptions and reality, however, can and will change. As Christina Reynolds, the former deputy communications director of Hillary Clinton's 2016 campaign and a current vice president at EMILY's List wryly put it in an interview for this report, our certainties about the American electorate are rock-solid—until they're not. In her words, "They' won't elect a woman ... until a woman is elected."⁶⁰

About the author

Judith Warner is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress and the author, most recently, of *And Then They Stopped Talking to Me: Making Sense of Middle School.* Her previous books include the *New York Times* bestsellers, *Perfect Madness: Motherhood in the Age of Anxiety* and *Hillary Clinton: The Inside Story,* plus the multiple award-winning *We've Got Issues: Children and Parents in the Age of Medication.* Her most recent work has focused on identifying and dismantling the barriers that prevent nontraditional candidates—women, people of color, young people, the nonwealthy, and LGBTQ candidates—from increasing their representation in elected office.

Acknowledgments

Writing and editing this report was a pleasure due to the kind support of my colleagues on the Women's Initiative, the Art and Editorial teams, and other teams at CAP who contributed their time and insights. I am particularly indebted to Shilpa Phadke, Will Beaudouin, Tricia Woodcome, Jocelyn Frye, Diana Boesch, and Robin Bleiweis, as well as the many people who generously shared their knowledge with me in telephone interviews.

Endnotes

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "United States Coronavirus (COVID-19) Death Toll Surpasses 100,000," Press release, May 28, 2020, available at https://www.cdc. gov/media/releases/2020/s0528-coronavirus-death-toll. html.
- 2 Neighboring Sweden—where male leaders had resisted imposing a national lockdown—was simultaneously reeling, with eight times more deaths than the Danes and 19 times more deaths than the Norwegians, despite having just twice the population of each of the other countries. Michael Birnbaum, "Scientist behind Sweden's covid-19 strategy suggests it allowed too many deaths," *The Washington Post*, June 4, 2020, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/sweden-epidemiologist-anders-tegnell/2020/06/03/063b20e4-a5a0-11ea-b619-3f9113bbb482_story.html.
- 3 See, for example, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, "Inside Taiwan's Response to COVID-19," available at https://www.jhsph.edu/covid-19/news-andevents/events/april-24.html (last accessed August 2020); By mid-summer, Taiwan had suffered only seven deaths from COVID-19; Christina Farr and Michelle Gao, "How Taiwan beat the coronavirus," CNBC, July 16, 2020, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2020/07/15/how-taiwan-beat-thecoronavirus.html; German Chancellor Angela Merkel's deft handling of the pandemic had earned the former research scientist the moniker of "virus-tamer"; Andreas Rinke, "For virus-tamer Merkel, global alliances trumped nationalism," Reuters, June 10, 2020, available at https://www.reuters. com/article/us-health-coronavirus-germany-merkel-ins/ for-virus-tamer-merkel-global-alliances-trumped-nationalism-idUSKBN23H1KC.
- 4 Helen Lewis, "The Pandemic Has Revealed the Weaknesses of Strongmen," The Atlantic, May 6, 2020, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2020/05/new-zealand-germany-women-leadershipstrongmen-coronavirus/611161/.
- 5 In March, Brazilian President Jair Bolsonaro declared COVID-19 a "little flu" unworthy of global "hysteria"; Robin Dembroff, "In this moment of crisis, macho leaders are a weakness, not a strength," The Guardian, April 13, 2020, available at https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/apr/13/leaders-trump-bolsonaro-coroanvirustoxic-masculinity; See also Uri Friedman, "New Zealand's Prime Minister May Be the Most Effective Leader on the Planet," The Atlantic, April 19, 2020, available at https:// www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2020/04/jacindaardern-new-zealand-leadership-coronavirus/610237/; Jon Henley and Eleanor Ainge Roy, "Are female leaders more successful at managing the coronavirus crisis?", The Guardian, April 25, 2020, available at https://www.theguardian. com/world/2020/apr/25/why-do-female-leaders-seem-tobe-more-successful-at-managing-the-coronavirus-crisis.
- 6 Jonathan Mahler, "A Governor on Her Own, With Everything at Stake." The New York Times Magazine, June 25, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/25/ magazine/gretchen-whitmer-coronavirus-michigan.html.
- 7 Amy Levin and Nicole Fossier, "Think you know who is electable? New research looks at what is electable," (Washington: Gender on the Ballot, 2019), available at https://www.genderontheballot.org/think-you-know-whois-electable/.
- 8 Reflective Democracy Campaign, "The Electability Myth: The Shifting Demographics of Political Power in America" (San Francisco: Women Donor Network, 2019), available at https://wholeads.us/the-electability-myth/.

- 9 In the 2016 general election, women comprised 28 percent of Democratic candidates for the U.S. House of Representatives and 32 percent of Democratic winners; they made up 11 percent of Republican candidates for the House and 9 percent of Republican winners. They also represented 31 percent of Democratic candidates for the U.S. Senate that year and 42 percent of winners, while Republican women represented 12 percent of Senate candidates and 5 percent of winners; Kelly Dittmar, "Candidates Matter: Gender Differences in Election 2016" (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers Eagleton Institute of Politics: Center for American Women and Politics, 2017), available at http://www.cawp. rutgers.edu/sites/default/files/resources/closer_look_candidates_matter_2.14.17.pdf; For a look at earlier election years, see Political Parity, "Women Candidates and Their Campaigns" (2015), available at https://www.politicalparity.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Parity-Research-Women-and-Campaigns.pdf.
- 10 Judith Warner, "Opening the Gates: Clearing the Way for More Women to Hold Political Office" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2017/05/19/427206/opening-the-gates/.
- 11 Levin and Fossier, "Think you know who is electable? New research looks at what is electable."
- 12 World Economic Forum, "Global Gender Gap Report 2020" (Geneva: World Economic Forum, 2019), available at http:// www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GGGR_2020.pdf. In this report, the United States was ranked 26th of 153 nations in women's economic participation and opportunity and 34th of 153 nations in women's educational attainment. The number of nations included in the political empowerment count is just 152.
- 13 For a review of legal precedent, see Anisa A. Somani, "The Use of Gender Quotas in America: Are Voluntary Party Quotas the Way to Go?", William & Mary Law Review 54 (4) (2012-2013): 1451–1488, available at https://scholarship.law.wm.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=3477&context=wmlr.
- 14 Susannah Wellford, "A Quota Worth Making," U.S. News & World Report, February 21, 2017, available at https://www. usnews.com/opinion/civil-wars/articles/2017-02-21/theus-should-consider-gender-quotas-to-increase-women-inpolitics.
- 15 The Republican National Committee, "The Rules of the Republican Party," available at https://s3.amazonaws. com/prod-static-ngop-pbl/docs/Rules_of_the_ Republican+Party_FINAL_514090314.pdf (last accessed January 2017); Democratic National Committee, "Delegate Selection Materials for the 2016 Democratic National Convention" (Washington: 2014), available at http://demrulz.org/wp-content/files/12.15.14_2016_Delegate_Selection_Documents_Mailing_-_Rules_Call_Regs_Model_ Plan_Checklist_12.15.14.pdf.
- 16 Kelly Dittmar, "Unfinished Business: Women Running in 2018 and Beyond" (New Brunswick, NJ: Center for American Women and Politics, 2019), available at https:// womenrun.rutgers.edu/barriers-to-progress/#gender-asan-electoral-asset.
- 17 Reflective Democracy Campaign, "The Electability Myth: The Shifting Demographics of Political Power in America" (San Francisco: Women Donors Network, 2019), available at https://wholeads.us/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/ The-Electability-Myth-_The-Shifting-Demographics-of-Political-Power-In-America-8-1-19.pdf.

18 Ibid.

- 19 Juliana Menasce Horowitz, Ruth Igielnik, and Kim Parker, "Women and Leadership 2018" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2018), available at https://www.pewsocialtrends. org/2018/09/20/women-and-leadership-2018/.
- 20 Center for American Women and Politics, "Women as Percentage of 2020 Major-Party Candidates and Nominees," available at https://cawp.rutgers.edu/women-percentage-2020-candidates (last accessed August 2020).
- 21 In a 2019 report on Black women's leadership throughout the Trump administration, the Black Women's Roundtable noted that, unlike most of the early members of the Congressional Black Caucus—which was founded in 1971 with just one female member, Shirley Chisholm—none of the new Black women elected to Congress in 2018 had hailed from a predominantly Black district. At 26.7 percent, Rep. Ayanna Pressley's Massachusetts district had the most Black voters, the Roundtable reported. See Melanie L. Campbell and Avis A. Jones-DeWeever, "State of Black Women in the United States & Key States, 2019" (Washington: Black Women's Roundtable, 2019), available at https:// www.ncbcp.org/assets/2019BWRReportBlackWomeninthe U.S.2019FINAL3.22.19.pdf.

22 Ibid.

- 23 Ballotpedia, "Kansas' 3rd Congressional District," available at https://ballotpedia.org/Kansas%27_3rd_Congressional_District (last accessed July 2020).
- 24 Ryan Brooks, "Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez Is Trying To Unseat 'The King Of Queens' And Net The First Major Win For The Anti-Establishment Left," BuzzFeed News, June 25, 2018, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/ryancbrooks/alexandria-ocasio-cortez-joe-crowley-primaryestablishment.
- 25 Melanye Price, "Ayanna Pressley and the Might of the Black Political Left," The New York Times, September 5, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/05/ opinion/ayanna-pressley-massachusetts.html; Astead W. Herndon, "John Lewis and Other Black Leaders Spurn Black Challenger in Boston," The New York Times, May 19, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/19/us/ politics/john-lewis-elections-black-caucus.html.
- 26 Susan Chira, "Banner Year for Female Candidates Doesn't Extend to Republican Women," *The New York Times*, November 15, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/11/15/us/politics/women-politics-republican. html.
- 27 Paul Rosenberg, "Does anyone understand the 2020 race? This scholar nailed the blue wave — here's her forecast," Salon, August 17, 2019, available at https://www.salon. com/2019/08/17/this-political-scientist-completely-nailedthe-2018-blue-wave-heres-her-2020-forecast/.
- 28 Rachel Bitecofer, senior fellow, Niskanen Center, interview with author via phone, October 8, 2019, on file with author.
- 29 Kelly Dittmar, "Nearly one-third of women challengers won in Virginia's state legislative election. Here are some more numbers that might surprise you," Center for American Women and Politics, November 14, 2017, available at https://cawp.rutgers.edu/footnotes/nearly-one-thirdwomen-challengers-won-virginia's-state-legislative-election-here-are-some.

- 30 Unfortunately, the increased turnout and solid GOP victories did not translate into striking gains for Republican women. Although the number of Republican women who filed to run for Congress hit a historic high of 128 in 2010, only 47 won their primaries, and the proportion of women in the Republican congressional caucus remained unchanged at 9 percent. Ashley Parker, "2010 Faltered as a New Year of the Woman' in Politics," *The New York Times*, November 5, 2010, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/06/us/politics/06women.html.
- 31 Anthony P. Carnevale, Nicole Smith, and Kathryn Peltier Campbell, "May the Best Woman Win? Education and Bias against Women in American Politics" (Washington: Center on Education and the Workforce, 2019), available at https://cew.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/ Women_in_Politics.pdf.
- 32 Menasce Horowitz, Igielnik, and Parker, "Women and Leadership 2018."
- 33 The gender norms that once made public power inconsistent with ideas of acceptable womanhood are at long last on the decline. See, for example, Kathleen Dolan and Timothy Lynch, "It Takes a Survey: Understanding Gender Stereotypes, Abstract Attitudes, and Voting for Women Candidates," American Politics Research 42 (4) (2013): 656-676, available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ abs/10.1177/1532673X13503034; Danny Hayes and Jennifer L. Lawless, "There's much less gender bias in politics than you think. Here's why," The Washington Post, May 24, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/monkey-cage/wp/2016/05/24/how-much-does-gender-bias-affect-u-s-elections/?utm_term=.96504203dbab; Deborah Jordan Brooks, "Assessing the Double Bind: Public Reactions to Displays of Toughness by Male and Female Candidates" (Hanover, NH: Dartmouth College, 2010), available at https://themonkeycage.org/wp-content/ uploads/2011/06/Deb-J-Brooks-Double-Bind-APSA-DC-2010-2.pdf; Barbara Burrell, Gender in Campaigns for the U.S. House of Representatives (Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan Press, 2014), available at https://www.press. umich.edu/213944/gender_in_campaigns_for_the_us_ house of representatives.
- 34 Burrell, Gender in Campaigns for the U.S. House of Representatives; Danny Hayes and Jennifer L. Lawless, Women on the Run: Gender, Media, and Political Campaigns in a Polarized Era (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2016).
- 35 In a study that captured this most neatly, Kathleen Dolan, a professor of political science at the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee, surveyed 3,200 people in nine different states, first testing their abstract views of gender by evaluating their reactions to hypothetical male and female candidates and then returning to see how they evaluated real candidates in their own local races for the U.S. House of Representatives and Senate. In the end, the subjects voted by party affiliation—not according to gender stereotypes. Dolan and Lynch, "It Takes a Survey." Kathleen Dolan, distinguished professor, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee, interview with author via phone, September 15, 2015, on file with author.
- 36 Kathleen Dolan, "Symbolic Mobilization? The Impact of Candidate Sex in American Elections," American Politics Research 34 (6) (2006): 687–704, available at https://www. researchgate.net/publication/249691783_Symbolic_MobilizationThe_Impact_of_Candidate_Sex_in_American_Elections; Jennifer Wolak, "Candidate Gender and the Political Engagement of Women and Men," American Politics Research (2014), available at https://doi. org/10.1177/1532673X14547228.

.....

- 37 There has been a fair bit of controversy over the meaning of the changes in Black voter turnout in Wisconsin and other swing states in 2016, beginning right after that election. While it is difficult, if not impossible, to quantify the precise effect of the state's then-new voter ID law, it does appear that early reports identifying Black voter suppression as the defining factor were unsubstantiated. Later analyses have pointed to the combination of factors noted above and have also shown that voter turnout declined for all races in 2016, with some of that effect, in all groups, due to the impediments placed and confusion sown by the new regulations. It is incontestable, however, that the drop in turnout by African Americans was the greatest of all by far. According to a rigorous November 2017 accounting by CAP, the turnout rate for African American voters in Wisconsin declined by 18.9 percent-from 74 percent in 2012 to 55.1 percent in 2016—whereas it declined by 5.8 percent for Latino, Asian, and other nonwhite voters and by 2.2 percent among white voters. The authors noted that "if black turnout had held at its 2012 levels, Clinton would have captured those states' electoral votes." Rob Griffin. Ruy Teixeira, and John Halpin, "Voter Trends in 2016: A Final Examination" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/democracy/reports/2017/11/01/441926/votertrends-in-2016/. See also Michael G. DeCrescenzo and Kenneth R. Mayer, "Voter Identification and Nonvoting in Wisconsin-Evidence from the 2016 Election," Election Law Journal: Rules, Politics, and Policy 18 (4) (2019), available at https://www.liebertpub.com/doi/10.1089/eli.2018.0536: Malaika Jabali, "Hillary Clinton Is Still Deeply Confused About What Happened in Wisconsin. Here's Why That Matters," The Intercept, March 10, 2019, available at https:// theintercept.com/2019/03/10/hillary-clinton-bloody-sunday-speech-selma/; and Angela Lang, executive director, Black Leaders Organizing for Communities, interview with author via phone, November 25, 2019, on file with author. Nationwide, according to U.S. Census Bureau data, Black voter turnout was 59.6 percent in 2016, down from 66.6 percent in 2012. The 2016 level of turnout was the lowest . since 2000. Eric Litke, "Post on black voter turnout in swing states gets the numbers right," PolitiFact, March 19, 2020, available at https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2020/ mar/19/facebook-posts/Milwaukee-black-voter-turnout-2016-Trump-Clinton/.
- 38 This high turnout was driven by young voters and voters of color in particular. In fact, an analysis by Catalist last year found that Latino voters turned out in much higher percentages than ever before in a midterm election, and turnout by white, noncollege-educated voters was down. Yair Ghitza, "Revisiting What Happened in the 2018 Election," Medium, May 21, 2019, available at https://medium. com/@yghitza_48326/revisiting-what-happened-in-the-2018-election-c532feb51c0.
- 39 Emily Witt, "How Ilhan Omar Won Over Hearts in Minnesota's Fifth," *The New Yorker*, August 15, 2018, available at https://www.newyorker.com/news/dispatch/how-ilhan-omar-won-over-hearts-in-minesotas-fifth. In the general elections, Minnesota had the highest voter turnout of all states that year. Rachael Dottle, Ella Koeze, and Julia Wolfe, "The 2018 Midterms, In 4 Charts," FiveThirtyEight, November 13, 2018, available at https://fiveThirtyEight.com/features/the-2018-midterms-in-4-charts/.
- 40 Vanessa Williams, "Stacey Abrams lost the Georgia governor's race. But her star is rising," The Washington Post, February 3, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/lifestyle/style/stacey-abrams-lost-the-georgia-governors-raise-but-her-star-is-rising/2019/02/02/1c3f4b74-2737-11e9-ad53-824486280311_story.html.
- 41 Glenn Kessler, "Did racially motivated voter suppression thwart Stacey Abrams?", *The Washington Post*, October 30, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/10/30/did-racially-motivated-voter-suppressionthwart-stacey-abrams/.

- 42 Vanessa Williams, "Lawsuit by Abrams PAC continues debate over voter suppression in bitter Georgia governor's race," *The Washington Post*, November 29, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/lawsuit-allegesvoter-suppression-in-bitter-georgia-governors-race-andseeks-protections-for-future-races/2018/11/29/750afc20-f 353-11e8-aeea-b85fd44449f5_story.html.
- 43 Their analysis also noted that Georgia's was "the biggest change from the average of any state" in 2018. Dottie, Koeze, and Wolfe, "The 2018 Midterms, In 4 Charts."
- 44 Bill Barrow, "Abrams tells Democrats: Go after Georgia, irregular voters," The Associated Press, September 9, 2019, available at https://apnews.com/3fd0ef6313224193a8512 b57b78510f1. For the full memo, see Lauren Groh-Wargo, "The Abrams Playbook: The Strategy and Path to Victory in 2020," September 19, 2020, available at https://drive. google.com/file/d/1ADcfRsKjPArby9cAzI2hblWVEOJPEYaj/ view.
- 45 Political Parity did caution, however, that "while the causal relationship between these procedures and women elected officials is not clear, the correlation is strong." Katherine Kidd, "Path to Parity: How Women Run and Win" (Washington: Political Parity, 2018), available at http:// www.politicalparity.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/ Political-Parity-Reader.pdf.
- 46 Shauna Shames, "Where Women Win: Closing the Gap in Congress" (Washington: Political Parity, 2016), available at www.politicalparity.org/research/where-women-win/.
- 47 Ibid. See also Shauna Shames, "Twin States: A Multiplier Effect" (Washington: Political Parity, 2013), available at https://www.politicalparity.org/research/twinstates/.
- 48 Shauna Shames, "Twin States: A Multiplier Effect" (Washington: Political Parity, 2013), available at https://www.politicalparity.org/research/twinstates/.
- 49 Danielle Root and others, "Election Security in All 50 States: Defending America's Elections" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2018/02/12/446336/election-security-50-states/.
- 50 Connor Maxwell, "5 Ways to Increase Voter Turnout in Latinx American Communities," Center for American Progress, June 21, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/news/2018/06/21/452549/5ways-increase-voter-turnout-latinx-american-communities/: Connor Maxwell, "5 Ways to Increase Voter Turnout in American Indian and Alaska Native Communities." Center for American Progress, June 12, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/ news/2018/06/12/451979/5-ways-increase-voterturnout-american-indian-alaska-native-communities/; Aastha Uprety, "5 Ways to Increase Asian American Voter Turnout," Center for American Progress, May 7, 2018. available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ race/news/2018/05/07/450310/5-ways-increase-asianamerican-voter-turnout/.
- 51 s.e. smith and Rebecca Cokley, "Reforming Elections Without Excluding Disabled Voters," Center for American Progress, March 28, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/disability/news/2019/03/28/468019/ reforming-elections-without-excluding-disabled-voters/.

- 52 Although 25 percent of the U.S. population is disabled, voter turnout in the disability community lags nearly 6 percentage points behind that of nondisabled people. See Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Disability and Health Promotion: Disability Impacts All of Us," available at https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/ infographic-disability-impacts-all.html (last accessed July 2020); Lisa Schur, Meera Adya, and Douglas Kruse, "Disability, Voter Turnout, and Voting Difficulties in the 2012 Elections" (Clemson, SC: Research Alliance for Accessible Voting, 2013), available at https://smlr.rutgers.edu/sites/ default/files/images/Disability%20and%20voting%20survev%20report%20for%202012%20elections.pdf; and s.e. smith and Rebecca Cokley, "Reforming Elections Without Excluding Disabled Voters," Center for American Progress, March 28, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/disability/news/2019/03/28/468019/ reforming-elections-without-excluding-disabled-voters/.
- 53 Presidential Commission on Election Administration, "The American Voting Experience: Report and Recommendations of the Presidential Commission on Election Administration" (Washington: 2014), available at https://elections. delaware.gov/pdfs/PCEA_rpt.pdf.
- 54 Danielle Root and others, "In Expanding Vote by Mail, States Must Maintain In-Person Voting Options During the Coronavirus Pandemic" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/news/2020/04/20/483438/ expanding-vote-mail-states-must-maintain-person-votingoptions-coronavirus-pandemic/.
- 55 Danielle Root, "Election Contingency Planning During the Coronavirus Pandemic," Center for American Progress, March 18, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/news/2020/03/18/481794/ election-contingency-planning-coronavirus-pandemic/; Danielle Root, "States Must Act Now To Fortify Elections Against Coronavirus," Center for American Progress, April 8, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/democracy/news/2020/04/08/482872/states-mustact-now-fortify-elections-coronavirus/; Danielle Root, "Wisconsin Primary Shows Why States Must Prepare Their Elections for the Coronavirus," Center for American Progress, April 27, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/news/2020/04/27/484013/ wisconsin-primary-shows-states-must-prepare-electionscoronavirus/; and Danielle Root, "States Should Enhance Vote by Mail and Early Voting To Protect Higher-Risk Populations From Coronavirus," Center for American Progress, May 14, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/democracy/news/2020/05/14/485072/statesembrace-vote-mail-early-voting-protect-higher-risk-populations-coronavirus/.
- 56 Danielle Root and others, "In Expanding Vote by Mail, States Must Maintain In-Person Voting Options During the Coronavirus Pandemic."

57 Ibid.

- 58 Stephanie Akin, "How FEC Babysitting Decision Could Pave Way for More Hill Diversity," Roll Call, November 26, 2018, available at https://www.rollcall.com/2018/11/26/how-fecbabysitting-decision-could-pave-way-for-more-hill-diversity/.
- 59 Lindsay Whitehurst and Christina A. Cassidy, "As More Women Run for Office, Child Care Remains a Hurdle," NBC Washington, January 1, 2020, available at https:// www.nbcwashington.com/news/national-international/ as-more-women-run-for-office-child-care-remains-ahurdle/2195143/.
- 60 Christina Reynolds, vice president of communications, EMILY'S List, interview with author via phone, February 27, 2020, on file with author.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

